BRO TAF LMC 

CARDIFF & VALE CONSTITUENCY MEETING 

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON 

THURSDAY 21 SEPTEMBER 2017
PRESENT

Dr Om Aggarwal

Dr Steve Davies

Dr Kate Baker
Dr Haydn Mayo



Dr Jane Hexter

Dr Kay Saunders

Dr Ceri Walby

Dr Amir Ghanghro
Dr Jennifer Tulley
Dr Steve Davies chaired the meeting.   

Apologies for absence: Mark Gall, Dr Jonathan Griffin, Dr Keziah Maizey, Dr Bethan Roberts, Dr Akram Baig.
The meeting was supported by Consilient Health and Takeda for room hire and refreshments. 
1. UPDATE ON NICE GUIDELINES ON IMAGING FOR LOW BACK PAIN
Dr Sridhar Kamath, Consultant Radiologist and Lead for MSK Radiology, UHW gave a presentation on the various current guidelines for low back pain.  NICE (2016) recommend no imaging for low back pain with or without sciatica.  The Royal College of Radiologists recommended that no imaging is required prior to referral to spinal service or pain clinic.  Dr Amir Ghanghro pointed out that current waiting times for secondary care outpatients and an expectation from secondary care colleagues that imaging be performed prior to referral made this recommendation impractical locally and would lead to delays in diagnosis for patients.  Dr Jane Hexter advised that on coming to Wales, having worked in England, she was surprised at the availability of imaging for primary care.  Where she had worked previously no requests from GPs would be accepted unless fractures or malignancy suspected.  Dr Kamath advised the meeting that the only indication for lumbar spine x-ray for non-traumatic lower back pain would be when a osteoporotic wedge fracture was suspected.  Any other requests for imaging should be for MRI and then only if red flag symptoms or signs were present (malignancy, infection, inflammation and immunosuppression).  Dr Jane Hexter raised a query regarding plain x-ray for identification of bony metastases in prostate cancer; Dr Kamath advised that metastases may not be apparent on plain x-ray and MRI or bone scan were the recommended modalities. MRI contraindications were discussed (pacemaker, intercranial surgical clips, cochlea implants and metallic foreign bodies in the eye.  
Dr Steve Davies expressed his view that any alteration to access for investigations should be agreed across the whole system rather than just targeted at primary care.  
Dr Jane Hexter suggested that Dr Kamath be invited to the next laboratory medicine meeting so this work could be taken forward.  Dr Haydn Mayo seconded the view that there needed to be a system wide approach.  Dr Kay Saunders recommended that once a pathway was agreed the profession locally could be informed via the CPET sessions.   
ACTION: LMC to invite Dr Kamath to next Laboratory Medicine Liaison. 

Dr Steve Davies thanked Dr Kamath for attending.

2. SPECIALIST CAMHS, CYP EMOTIONAL AND MENTAL HEALTH
Melanie Wilkey, Rose Whittle and Richard Barratt attended for to give an update on CAMHS.  

Emotional Wellbeing Service

Rose Whittle described the service commissioned from Change, Grow, Live to provide an Emotional Wellbeing Service for Children and Young People in Cardiff and Vale.  The Emotional Wellbeing Service launched in July 2016 as an open access provision of early intervention for Mental Health and Emotional Wellbeing for Young People up to the age of 18.  The service provides 1:1 sessions, group sessions and parent sessions (for those young people using the service).  The service works closely with Primary Mental Health and CAMHS and other 3rd sector providers to enhance the services available for Young People.  The staffing structure was presented and all staff are given training on: 
Safeguarding children & adults, Equality, Diversity and Inclusion, Child Sexual Exploitation, Boundaries and Nutrition. Around 1% of referral in to the service came from GPs.  Dr Kay Saunders suggested that this was because it was impossible to find information regarding the service on the intranet, and Melanie Wilkey promised to check and update the website as necessary.  LMC members expressed concerns over referral waiting times within CAMHS in general and particularly as children approach 18 years of age.  Richard Barrett explained that CAMHS services accept referrals for a child up to 17y9m and adult services will accept a referral from 17y6m so there should be no gaps in provision.

Melanie Wilkey presented the current situation with PMHSS.  Referrals received this year have been higher than the year before.  The service has yet to meet the 28 day target but is getting closer to achieving it.  Many initiatives are underway to improve performance including Improved data capture and accurate use of PARIS.  Electronic referral process has been introduced to reduce delays.  Referrals are being appointed to in month available slots.  There is scoping underway of Bank options to assist with referral peaks which are common for CYP services.  Vacancies filled and more appointments to be made with new staff now operational and delivering Part 1 assessments.  Staff have job plans with allocated assessment /clinic slots.  Telephone assessment also piloted and are used in suitable circumstances.  The service is trying to re-form link with education which have been lost over time in the hope this will alter referral rates in to the service.  There are also plans to improve the GP advice line, which is currently only available for a brief period in the week and is not fit for purpose. Dr Kay Saunders and Dr Ceri Walby both raised examples of when they had referral returned to them from the neurodevelopmental service requesting they send further information in the form of questionnaires.  
It had already been agreed that these would be sent out directly from the service as the GP is not best placed to collect this information and in fact the appropriate forms were not on the clinical portal if a GP wished to give them out.  Melanie Wilkey agreed to take this back.  
Richard Barratt presented to the meeting the changes within specialist CAMHS.  Dr Haydn Mayo raised the damaging nature of the referral criteria that had been sent to directly to local practices, bypassing PCIC altogether.  Rose Whittle apologised and informed the meeting that Cwm Taf (who issued the criteria) have been asked that all communication comes through appropriate local channels before being sent to the profession.  Specialist CAMHS has now adopted CAPA (Choice and Partnership Approach) to streamline entry and exit from the service.  All referrals are discussed in a meeting daily and those felt to meet the CAMHS criteria result in the patient being telephoned and offered a “Choice appointment”.  This is an improvement from previously when a letter would be sent and the engagement rates were poor.  Following the choice appointment a partnership is agreed for a defined period.  This results in improved service for patient whilst in CAMHS and a formal discharge from the service, with a summary then being sent to the GP.  This has just gone live in C&V but has been working well in Cwm Taf.  The service is trying to move towards a single point of entry rather than having different points for PMHSS, CAMHS and the Emotional Wellbeing service.

Dr Steve Davies thanked Melanie Wilkey, Rose Whittle and Richard Barratt for attending the meeting. 
3. CARDIFF AND VALE UHB WINTER PLAN

Dr Steve Davies updated the meeting on the current state of play with regards the winter plan.  He has been involved with a task and finish group set up by PCIC.  PCIC have identified themes highlighted from the LMC survey of practices and this has helped to inform the plan.  Examples include bring forward the role-out of the Minor Ailments Scheme in Community Pharmacies, and Dr Amir Ghanghro informed the meeting that a pilot is due to start in their cluster.  Improved communication to patient on managing self-limiting illness and choice of most appropriate service to deal with health problems rather than defaulting to the GP surgery.  There had been hope that a solution could be found to tackle the housebound patient who require a ‘flu vaccination, and the district nursing service struggle due to capacity issues but this has yet to be achieved.  When further information is available the LMC will update practices.



4. GYNAECOLOGY SERVICES – GP ADVICE PHONE NUMBER CHANGE
There was mixed feedback on the accessibility of the Emergency Stream Lead via the new landline number introduced.  Examples were requested so the LMC could raise when gynaecology attend the upcoming Medical Advisory Group meeting.
5. CLUSTER DEVELOPMENTS

No developments reported.
6. GMS CONTRACT

Dr Haydn Mayo enquired about the upcoming Diabetes DES and suggested that the LMC contact practices now to find out how many offer GLP-1 and Insulin Initiation and Maintenance to inform the LMCs position when negotiation with the health board the specification is released.

Action: LMC Office 

7. PRIMARY/SECONDARY CARE

No questions raised regarding recent LMC/UHB liaison.
8. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Dr Kate Baker raised problems encountered on trying to get a patient with suspected Temporal Arteritis seen within secondary care and asked what the pathway was.  Dr Baker was asked to send via the Incident Reporting system and provide an anonymized copy for the LMC Office.

Dr Kay Saunders provided a brief verbal report on that mornings cMMG meeting and will follow up with a written report in due course.

9. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

Thursday 7 December 2017.
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